ROLE OF MÜLLER CELLS IN RETINAL DEGENERATIONS

Andreas Bringmann and Andreas Reichenbach

Paul Flechsig Institute for Brain Research, Leipzig University, Jahnallee 59, D-04109 Leipzig, Germany

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1. Abstract
- 2. Introduction: features and functions of Müller cells
- 3. Müller cell-mediated support of neuronal survival
- 4. Involvement of Müller cells in distinct retinal diseases
 - 4.1. Retinal detachment and proliferative retinopathies
 - 4.2. Retinitis pigmentosa
 - 4.3. Neovascularization
 - 4.4. Diabetic retinopathy
 - 4.5. Glaucoma and transient ischemia
 - 4.6. Hepatic retinopathy
 - 4.7. Retinoschisis
- 5. Perspectives
- 6. Acknowledgments
- 7. References

1. ABSTRACT

Müller (radial glial) cells span the entire thickness of the retina, and contact and ensheath every type of neuronal cell body and process. This morphological relationship is reflected by a multitude of functional interactions between retinal neurons and Müller cells, including extracellular ion homeostasis and glutamate recycling by Müller cells. Virtually every disease of the retina is associated with a reactive Müller cell gliosis. Müller cell gliosis may either support the survival of retinal neurons or accelerate the progress of neuronal degeneration. Müller cells are key mediators of nerve cell protection, especially via release of basic fibroblast growth factor, via uptake and degradation of the excitotoxin glutamate, and via secretion of the antioxidant glutathione. Neovascularization during hypoxic conditions is mediated by Müller cells via release of vascular endothelial growth factor and transforming growth factor β or via direct contact to endothelial cells. Primary Müller cell insufficiency has been suggested to be the cause of different cases of retinal degeneration including hepatic and methanol-induced retinopathy and glaucoma. It is conceivable that, in the future, new therapeutic strategies may utilize Müller cells for, e.g., somatic gene therapy or transdifferentiation of retinal neurons from dedifferentiated Müller cells.

2. INTRODUCTION: FEATURES AND FUNCTIONS OF MÜLLER CELLS

Müller cells are the principal glial cells of the neural retina. While retinal astrocytes surround blood vessels in the nerve fibre layer, Müller cells are the only macroglial cell which span the entire thickness of the retina and contact virtually all retinal neurons. Müller cells play a wealth of crucial roles in supporting neuronal survival and information processing (1,2). Müller cells are responsible for the structural stabilization of the retina.

The layered arrangement of the retinal neurons is created and maintained by the Müller cell framework (3). Müller cells regulate the extracellular homeostasis of relevant ions including the pH, and of the water content of the extracellular space. The plasma membranes of Müller cells are highly permeable to K⁺ (4,5) as a consequence of the strong expression of K⁺ channels, especially of inwardly rectifying K⁺ (Kir) channels (6-9). Active neurons release K⁺ ions, and Müller cells siphon K⁺ from the extracellular space and redistribute it into different sinks such as the vitreous body, blood vessels, and the subretinal space (10-12). Since the vitreous is a main sink for the K⁺ redistribution, exchanging the vitreous body by media without the capability to dissolve K+ ions (e.g. by perfluorocarbon liquid or silicone oil) should disturb the K⁺ buffering function of Müller cells and should result in a neuronal degeneration (13). A prerequisite for effective K⁺ distribution by Müller cells is a very negative membrane potential (normally around -80 mV) (4,14,15) which is maintained by open Kir channels (16).

Müller cells provide trophic substances to neurons (17) and remove metabolic waste. Müller cells metabolize glucose to lactate which is preferentially taken up by photoreceptors as a fuel for their oxidative metabolism (18). Therefore, the survival of retinal neurons depends on Müller cells. Selective Müller cell death causes retinal dysplasia, photoreceptor apoptosis and, finally, retinal degeneration and proliferation of the retinal pigment epithelium (RPE) (19).

Müller cells contribute directly and indirectly to the neuronal information process within the retina, particularly by fast uptake of released neurotransmitters and by providing precursors of neurotransmitters to the neurons. Müller cells play a crucial role in the glutamateglutamine cycle within the retina. Müller cells (in addition to retinal astrocytes and neurons) take up neuronally released glutamate. Müller cells dominate the total retinal glutamate transport (20). The primary glutamate transporter expressed by retinal astrocytes and Müller cells is the glutamate-aspartate transporter (GLAST) (21,22). The glutamate uptake by Müller cells is crucial for the rapid termination of the light-evoked activity in retinal ganglion cells (23), and also maintains the extracellular glutamate level at low values in order to prevent glutamate excitoxicity and disturbations of neuronal information processing. The Na⁺-dependent glutamate uptake of Müller cells is electrogenic (24), i.e. a very negative membrane potential is necessary for efficient uptake (25). The expression and activity of GLAST in Müller cells is regulated by intracellular signaling pathways. Activation of the protein kinase C, e.g., after intracellular Ca2+ increase due to glutamate receptor activation (26), increases the uptake activity by both phosphorylation and increased expression of transporter proteins (27). This mechanism may be the cause of enhanced expression of GLAST by Müller cells under pathological conditions (28) when the intraretinal glutamate level is increased. Glutamate is degraded in Müller cells. There exist multiple glutamatedegradation pathways. The main pathways are the synthesis of glutamine by the glutamine synthetase and the synthesis of glutathione, which acts as an intraretinal antioxidant. Glutamine synthetase is a Müller cell-specific enzyme (29). It metabolizes the neurotoxic substances ammonia and glutamate (17). Demonstrable levels of glutamate are only present in Müller cells when the glutamine synthetase is experimentally inhibited (30) or down-regulated under pathological conditions (31,32). Glutamine is then transfered from Müller cells to neurons (33) and serves as a precursor for glutamate synthesis in the neurons, thus completing the glutamate-glutamine cycle. When the glutamine synthetase is experimentally blocked in Müller cells, retinal neurons lose their glutamate content, and the animals become rapidly (within 2 minutes) functionally blind (30,34). There may be also a Ca²⁺-dependent glutamate release from Müller cells after stimulation which may directly modulate the activity of retinal neurons (35).

Under pathological conditions, Müller cells express the inducible NO synthetase (36). The NO synthesis by Müller cells may be involved in infectious (37) and ischemic processes, and in the pathogenesis of diabetic retinopathy (38). During hypoxia and hypoglycemia, NO may increase the retinal blood flow (38). The NO produced by activated Müller cells is not toxic for Müller cells themselves but may induce neuronal cell death (39,40).

Müller cells act as intraretinal modulators of immune and inflammatory responses. Müller cells inhibit the proliferation of T lymphocytes via a membrane-bound factor (41). Glucocorticoids can reverse the inhibition by suppressing the expression of the Müller cell inhibitory factor (42). Cultured Müller cells express MHC class II determinants in response to activated lymphocytes (43). In response to virus infection, Müller cells produce several proinflammatory cytokines (44).

In response to various different pathological stimuli, Müller cells show a reactive gliosis. Virtually every pathological alteration of retinal neurons affects the Müller cells and vice versa. However, whereas neurons are highly suseptible to injury, glial cells are more resistant, particularly to ischemia, anoxia, or hypoglycemia (45). In the presence of glucose and oxygen, cultured human Müller cells obtain their ATP principally (to 99 %) from glycolysis and display a low rate of oxygen consumption (18,46). This metabolic compartmentalization may save oxygen for retinal neurons, and also makes Müller cells resistant to anoxia. Moreover, short periods of glucose deficiency might be compensated by the glycogen deposits in Müller cells (47,48). On the other hand, cultured Müller cells are resistant to the absence of glucose since other substrates such as lactate, pyruvate, glutamate, or glutamine may be used as energy substrates for their - though normally nondominant - Krebs cycle (46).

Müller cell gliosis is characterized by both unspecific and specific responses to pathogenic stimuli. The type of specific response is dependent on the type of the pathogenic stimulus while unspecific responses are shown by Müller cells under virtually all pathological conditions. There are three important unspecific responses: Müller cell hypertrophy and proliferation, and upregulation of the immunoreactivity of the intermediate filaments vimentin, and, particularly, glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP). Regularly, in the healthy retina, vimentin is present in retinal astrocytes and Müller cells, while only astrocytes contain GFAP (49-54). Reactive Müller cells show an up-regulation of both types of intermediate filaments. The presence of an intraretinal pathological process is relatively easily and reliably detectable by the induction of GFAP expression in Müller cells, as the expression of GFAP by Müller cells is an early unspecific but highly sensitive indicator of a wide variety of retinal diseases and injuries (49). An up-regulation of GFAP was described, for instance, for mechanical injury (55), in lightinduced photoreceptor degeneration (56-59), photoreceptor degeneration in aging Fischer rats (60); inherited retinal dystrophy of the Royal College of Surgeons (RCS) rats (61,62), glaucoma (63), retinal detachment (31,52,64-67), hepatic retinopathy (68,69), Alzheimer's disease (70), transient ischemia (53,54,71), and after lensectomy-vitrectomy (72). Similarly, Müller cell hypertrophy was described in different diseases including retinal light damage (59), retinal detachment (64,73), proliferative vitreoretinopathy (PVR) (15,74-76), and transient ischemia (77).

Specific Müller cell responses are dependent on the type of the pathogenic stimulus. A reduced expression of the glutamine synthetase is observed in Müller cells when the major glutamate-releasing neurons are lost, e.g., after retinal light damage (58) or after retinal detachment (65) which both cause photoreceptor degeneration. On the other hand, enhanced expression of the glutamine synthetase by reactive Müller cells is evident when its activity is necessary to detoxify the retina from elevated levels of ammonia (68).

Müller cell gliosis is a component of a complex retinal response to pathogenic stimuli which also includes

microglial activation, breakdown of the blood-retinal barrier (BRB) and an immigration of macrophages and lymphocytes into the retinal tissue, and which even may involve proliferation of cells of the vasculature. The processes of Müller cells (together with those of astrocytes which are restricted to the inner layers) surround all blood vessels within vascularized retinae. Müller cells produce factors capable of modulating blood flow and vascular permeability. They regulate the barrier properties of the BRB (78) which is mainly formed by the tight junctions between vascular endothelial cells (79). Glial cell linederived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) and neurturin, which are secreted from retinal astrocytes and Müller cells, decrease the permeability of the BRB (80) while, during reactive gliosis. Müller cells may cause a leakage of the BRB. After breakdown of the BRB, the extravasated plasma protein IgG may further trigger the reactive gliosis of Müller cells (81), and serum components leaking into the perivascular environment may stimulate Müller cell proliferation (82). Müller cells participate in the unspecific defence and modulate specific immune responses. Müller cells are capable of phagocytosing fragments of retinal cells as well as foreign substances (83-86).

In dependence on the type of injury, Müller cells may aggravate or inhibit neuronal degeneration. Massive gliosis, accompanied by a long-lasting, uncontrolled Müller cell proliferation, is detrimential to the retina, while a "conservative" reactive gliosis (87) accompanied by only a transient Müller cell proliferation may be helpful, e.g., by increased secretion of basic fibroblast growth factor (bFGF) or by a transdifferentiation into retinal neurons (88). In various diseases, Müller cells produce nitric oxide (NO). NO may be beneficial during bacterial infection and during ischemia where it increases blood flow. Moreover, low NO concentrations may protect neurons from glutamate excitotoxicity via closing of NMDA receptorgated ion channels (89). By contrast, high NO concentrations have been implicated in neuronal cytotoxicity (39.40). Likewise, the effects of cytokines often involving Müller cells - seem to depend on the specific type of retinal disease. For example, nerve growth factor (NGF) administration has been reported either to be beneficial (90) or to be detrimental (91) in different forms of retinal degeneration. After injury of the retina, Müller cells re-enter the proliferation cycle to establish a glial scar (92). Glial scars are one reason for the failure of the CNS to regenerate. During retinal detachment, for example, Müller cell processes grow through the outer limiting membrane and fill the spaces left by dying photoreceptors (73). Within the subretinal space, the Müller cell processes form a fibrotic layer that completely inhibits the regeneration of outer photoreceptor segments (73,93).

As examplified above, reactive gliosis is defined as a variety of Müller cell responses to events damaging primarily the retinal neurons. On the other hand, there are cases of retinal dystrophy in which Müller cells are the primary targets of the pathogenic stimuli. Müller cell insufficiency must cause impaired neuronal information processing due to failure of glial-neuronal interactions; these alterations finally cause visual deficits. Müller cell

dysfunctions have been suggested as causes for visual impairments in hepatic retinopathy (68,69), in methanol-induced retinopathy (94), in a human disease caused by autoantibodies directed to Müller cells (95), in Müller cell sheen dystrophy (96), and in glaucoma (97,98). Müller cells were also implicated to be primarily affected in retinoschisis (99) and macular hole formation (100).

2. MÜLLER CELL-MEDIATED SUPPORT OF NEURONAL SURVIVAL

In the course of several retinal diseases and injuries including retinal detachment, hypoxia and hypoglycaemia of the outer retina occur and cause failure of ATP production in photoreceptors. The decreased energy supply causes programmed photoreceptor cell death (apoptosis) and a programmed destruction of the surviving photoreceptors (101). The photoreceptor death may be desaggravated by an injury-induced dispersal of bFGF from its normal storage sites in astrocytes, Müller cells, and neurons (101) because bFGF has been shown to exert a direct protective effect on photoreceptors (102-104). Other neurotrophic factors such as brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF), ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF), and GDNF, have also been reported as protective for photoreceptor cells (67,103,105-107). The neurotrophic factor-mediated rescue of photoreceptors is likely mediated by an indirect mechanism via Müller cells (91) since a loss of Müller cells induces photoreceptor death (19), and Müller cells but not photoreceptors are activated by intraocular administration of BDNF, CNTF or bFGF (which is reflected in an increased phosphorylation of the extracellular signal-regulated kinase and in an increased c-Fos and GFAP staining) (108).

Generally, it was suggested that neurotrophins may control neuronal survival by two types of receptors: the Trk family of high-affinity tyrosine kinase receptors (TrkA, B, and C) transmit a prosurvival signal, while the low-affinity p75 neurotrophin receptor transmits an antisurvival signal (109). Müller cells are implicated in either photoreceptor cell death or rescue, in dependence on an increase or a decrease, respectively, of the release of the photoreceptor survival factor, bFGF. Experimental light damage of photoreceptors in the rat (110) is associated with increases in Müller cell expression of the p75 receptor and of the TrkC receptor, and with an induction of TrkC expression by photoreceptor cells (91). Neurotrophin-3 mediates its protective effect on photoreceptors by binding on the TrkC receptors of photoreceptors and of Müller cells, which latter event results in an increased release of bFGF from Müller glia (91). On the other hand, NGF reduces the bFGF production in Müller cells via binding on the p75 receptors; the reduced bFGF release by Müller cells may contribute to increased photoreceptor apoptosis (91). An open problem remains the precise mechanism how elevated intraretinal bFGF increase photoreceptor survival since the photoreceptors are not directly activated by this neurotrophic factor (108).

Additional (previous) retinal injuries like mechanical stress (102,111,112) or preconditioning with

bright light (113) may protect photoreceptors from degeneration because these stimuli cause an up-regulation of bFGF and CNTF expression by Müller cells (55,113). Likewise, argon laser photocoagulation slows photoreceptor degeneration in the RCS rat by induction of bFGF in retinal blood vessels, Müller cells and astrocytes (114). Similarly, the α 2-adrenergic agonist-induced photoreceptor protection is mediated by an increased expression of bFGF by Müller cells (115).

In addition to that of photoreceptors, Müller cells may also provide a protection of other retinal neurons. BDNF indirectly increases the survival of retinal bipolar cells by acting through the p75 receptors of Müller cells which induces release of bFGF (116). NGF depresses the BDNF-promoted bipolar cell survival (116). The loss of ganglion cells after optic nerve transection in the frog retina is reduced by bFGF administration (117). In the rat retina after optic nerve transection, Müller cells express CNTF which is suggested to play a protective role for axotomized ganglion cells (118). Neuronal death induced by NMDA or kainic acid injections into the vitreous of rat eyes or transient ischemia induces an up-regulation of CNTF and GFAP expression in Müller cells (119,120). Pretreatment with CNTF has neuroprotective effects against glutmate excitotoxicity (120).

Retinae of aging Fischer rats display a gradual loss of photoreceptors which is accompanied by an increase of GFAP and carbonic anhydrase II content in Müller cells, and by an extension of Müller cell processes into the subretinal space (60). It was suggested that Müller cell gliosis may be the primary cause of the age-related retinal degeneration in Fischer rats since the increase of the Müller cell's GFAP content precede the photoreceptor degeneration in time and location (121).

3. INVOLVEMENT OF MÜLLER CELLS IN DISTINCT RETINAL DISEASES

3.1. Retinal detachment and proliferative retinopathies

Postmitotic Müller cells retain a remarkable plasticity even in adult retinae; they are capable of dedifferentiation and proliferation. In experimental retinal detachment, Müller cells become immediately reactive, with protein phosphorylation and increased production of transcription factors occurring within minutes after detachment (122). Within 3 hours after detachment, neuronal cell bodies are depleted of glutamate while Müller cells show an increased content of glutamine (123). Müller cell proliferation and increased GFAP and vimentin immunoreactivity begin within a day after detachment (124). After 3 days, Müller cell hypertrophy is obvious in the retina and in the subretinal space, and the Müller cell proliferation reaches its maximum (66,124). When no reattachment occurs, a retinal detachment may induce PVR and subretinal fibrosis (125). During retinal detachment, the distance between the vasculature in the choroidea and the photoreceptors increases. The detachment-induced Müller cell alterations have been suggested to be caused by hypoxia and hypoglycemia that result from impaired diffusion toward the outer layers of the detached retina

from the choriocapillaris (126), likely secondary to photoreceptor degeneration. Transient ischemia also induces Müller cell poliferation (127). Müller cell proliferation and hypertrophy as well as photorecpetor degeneration are reduced by oxygen supplementation during experimental detachment (32,101). A reduction of glutamine synthetase activity in Müller cells of detached retinae (31,32) may underlie the accumulation of glutamate in these cells (32,128) which reflects a disruption of glutamate recycling and may contribute to glutamate excitotoxocity. The outgrowth of Müller cell processes into the subretinal space is preferentially associated with cone photoreceptors (73) which may indicate a specific interaction between the two cell types originating in early evolution (cones are phylogenetically older than rods [129]. and the density of Müller cells is independent from rod density but closely related to cone density [130]). Müller cell hypertrophy and proliferation during detachment may be induced by bFGF released by cones (131) or by direct cone-Müller cell contacts (73).

In PVR and subretinal fibrosis, RPE cells, Müller cells, and astrocytes proliferate continuously for weeks or months (124,132) and migrate onto the retinal surfaces. During PVR, cells attach to the internal limiting membrane, proliferate, and form epiretinal "cellular membranes". Subsequent contraction of the cellular membranes produces recurrent retinal detachment. Since Müller cells in culture have the ability to contract (133,134) it is likely that Müller cells within the epiretinal membranes (135,136) participate in the contraction of these membranes.

In response to experimental retinal injury, Müller cells down-regulate their expression of the tumor suppressor protein p27^{Kip1} which results in Müller cell proliferation (137). Müller cell proliferation is transient and reaches a maximum at 1 day after injury. Then, proliferation ceases due to down-regulation of cyclin D3 which is accompanied by an up-regulation of GFAP. The down-regulation of p27^{Kip1} may represent one of the first molecular markers for the induction of reactive gliosis, even before GFAP up-regulation. Cyclin D3 downregulation is assumed to prevent uncontrolled Müller cell proliferation (137). Transient Müller cell proliferation induced by NMDA excitotoxicity in postnatal chicken retinae causes a dedifferentiation of Müller cells into retinal progenitor-like cells (88). This progenitor-like cells may remain undifferentiated for longer periods and may then generate new Müller cells, or may even transdifferentiate into retinal neurons (amacrine and bipolar cells). Therefore, Müller cells are a potential source of neural regeneration within the postnatal retina (88).

A dedifferentiation of Müller cells during retinal detachment and PVR is also evident in electrophysiological studies (138). Müller cells from detached rabbit retinae show a decrease in their Kir currents (75) while Müller cells from PVR retinae display virtually no Kir currents; this is accompanied by a depolarization of the membrane potential (15,74,75). On the other hand, the amplitude of fast Na^+ currents (139) and the activity of Ca^{2^+} -dependent K^+ channels, which are necessary for proliferation of

Müller cells (82,140,141), are enhanced (15). Both the decrease of the Kir currents and the increased activity of Ca²⁺-dependent K⁺ channels reflect a dedifferentiation of Müller cells (87) while the Na⁺ current increase might indicate a transdifferentiation towards neuron-like cells. A down-regulation or closure of Kir channels in Müller cells must have deleterious consequences for retinal functions since Kir channels are assumed to mediate spatial buffering of the extracellular K⁺ concentration (2,10). Furthermore, the activity of Kir channels causes the very negative membrane potential of Müller cells (16) essential for the activity of electrogenic neurotransmitter uptake carriers, e.g., for glutamate (142,143) and for GABA (144,145). Therefore, the down-regulation of Kir channels in Müller cells during PVR should cause an over-excitation of the surrounding neurons due to elevated extracellular K+ and glutamate levels.

3.2. Retinitis pigmentosa

The loss of photoreceptors in retinitis pigmentosa is usually followed by alterations in the RPE and in the retinal glia. However, there are also indications that Müller cells may be causally related to the photoreceptor death. In an autosomal recessive retinitis pigmentosa, a mutation of the gene encoding cellular retinaldehyde-binding protein (CRALBP) was described (146). CRALBP is not expressed in photoreceptors but is abundant in the RPE and in Müller cells, where it carries 11-cis-retinol and 11-cis-retinaldehyde. The mutant protein lacks the ability to bind 11-cis-retinaldehyde. The lack of functional CRALBP may lead to a disruption of retinal vitamin-A metabolism (146). In RCS rats, the content of glutamine and arginine is elevated in Müller cells prior to the onset of photoreceptor death, due to anomalies in glutamate degradation (147).

3.3. Neovascularization

Neovascular diseases of the retina are a major cause of blindness. Several retinal and choroidal diseases such as diabetic retinopathy, retinopathy of prematurity, retinal vein occlusion, and the wet form (but not the dry form) of age-related macular degeneration are accompanied by pathological intraocular neovascularization. Hypoxia is thought to be a common precursor to neovascularization in many retinal diseases. Müller cells (in addition to astrocytes and RPE cells) may play a crucial role in the induction of hypoxia-induced neovascularization. This may be mediated by multiple mechanisms. The vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) is a key regulator of normal and pathological retinal angiogenesis (148-152), and is produced and released by Müller cells (150,153-157). Hypoxia is an important stimulus for both retinal VEGF synthesis and neovascularization (156,158); furthermore, intracellular ATP depletion (e.g., due to glucose deprivation) may stimulate VEGF synthesis (159). Müller cells are relatively resistent against hypoxia since their energy metabolism mainly relies upon anaerobic glycolysis (18,46,48) while the neuronal activity is oxygendependent. During hypoxia, the intraneuronal ATP may be not completely regenerated; therefore, adenosine (160), AMP or ADP may be released from retinal neurones. AMP and ADP can activate purinergic P2 receptors on Müller cells, an event which may result in an increased synthesis and release of vasoendothelial growth factor(s). Moreover, adenosine stimulates the intraretinal production of VEGF (161). The release of VEGF by cultured Müller cells is increased during hypoxia (153,156,157); the stimulatory effect of hypoxia is blocked by high concentrations (10-25 mM) of external glucose (157). Probably, the additional glucose supply fuels the glycolytic pathway and prevents the ATP depletion in Müller cells.

Müller cells from humans with diabetes or with disciform age-related macular degeneration show an increased expression of VEGF (162). VEGF expression in Müller cells precedes neovascularization in the retinae of humans with diabetes, at times when there is no anatomic evidence of retinal malperfusion (162). This indicates that ischemia may not be the only stimulus for VEGF expression in Müller cells (162). Moreover, it is likely that VEGF also fulfills functions other than stimulation of neovascularization. Müller cells express the VEGF receptors 1 and 2 (163,164), and activation of these receptors is necessary for regular retinal development, independent of vascularization (164).

It is likely that more than one growth factor contribute to hypoxia-induced pathologic angiogenesis. The glial, vascular endothelial and RPE cells present in human retinal neovascular membranes express both VEGF and bFGF (165). A second way for Müller cell-induced stimulation of neovascularization is the release of TGF-β and bFGF. Astrocytes and Müller cells express TGF-B (166). Cultured rat Müller cells synthetize and release TGF-β and VEGF (166,167). Under normoxic conditions, Müller cells release latent TGF-β, while in hypoxia, the active form of TGF- β is released (166). TGF- β stimulates the VEGF expression by Müller cells (166). TGF-β and/or a direct contact of astrocytes or Müller cells to retinal capillary endothelial cells induce the production and the release of the matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9) by the endothelial cells (168). The secretion of MMPs allows endothelial cells to penetrate their underlying basement membrane (169), generates leaky vessels, and eliminates the contact inhibition which normally blocks endothelial cell proliferation (170). In addition to TGF- β , the angiogenic factors VEGF and bFGF also up-regulate MMPs in cultured endothelial cells (171-173). The TGF-βinduced release of MMP-9 causes the BRB breakdown occurring at the onset of angiogenesis (168). The TGF-β induced and/or contact-mediated expression of MMPs in endothelial cells may be a way how astrocytes and Müller cells regulate the barrier properties of retinal blood vessels (78) via regulation of the expression of the tight junction protein, occludin, in endothelial cells (168).

A third way how Müller cells stimulate vasculogenesis and angiogenesis is present at least during ontogenetic development, and involves the activation of adenosine A2a receptors which are expressed by the developing blood vessels and by angioblasts (174). Müller cells stimulate vasculogenesis by producing adenosine via the ectoenzyme 5'-nucleotidase which is expressed on inner Müller cell processes during the period in which

angioblasts and endothelial cells express high levels of adenosine A2a receptors (175).

A further way for Müller cells to stimulate vasculogenesis may involve the renin-angiotensin system which has been implicated in diabetes. Müller cells in rat and human retinae express renin, with the expression being most obvious in endfeet closely apposed to retinal blood vessels (176).

3.4. Diabetic retinopathy

Chronic diabetes is associated with structural alterations in retinal capillaries. The general view is that acellular occluded vessels cause hypoxia which stimulates abnormal angiogenesis. Müller cells grow into the former lumen of occluded retinal vessels where they form a glial scar (177). In early diabetic rats, apoptosis occurs primarily in ganglion and Müller cells (90). This is associated with an up-regulation of Müller cell GFAP content and an increased expression of the p75 receptor on both cell types (90,178). NGF treatment of diabetic rats prevented apoptosis in ganglion and Müller cells as well as the development of pericyte loss and acellular occluded capillaries (90). In the rat retina, NGF is expressed by ganglion, Müller, and RPE cells while only RPE and Müller cells express NGF receptors (179). The glial cell derived factors VEGF ("vascular permeability factor") or TGF-B (168) may cause a leakage of the BRB and, therefore, edema in diabetic maculopathy. In diabetes, the lack of insulin should cause a depletion of glycogen stores in Müller cells (1). Furthermore, insulin seems to be necessary for the insertion of Kir channels into the Müller cell membrane (9) which play a crucial role in the maintenance of extracellular K+ homeostasis and in supporting glutamate uptake by Müller cells. An involvement of insulin, which is intraretinally produced by Müller cells (180), in diabetic retinopathy remains to be established.

In experimental (streptozotocin-induced) diabetes in rats, glial reactivity is an early feature of diabetic retinopathy. The density of Müller cells is increased at 4 weeks of diabetes while the number of astrocytes is reduced (181). GFAP expression in Müller cells is prominent at 12 weeks (181,182). A leakage of the BRB is present already at 2 weeks of diabetes, i.e., before Müller cell reactivity is morphologically apparent (181). The BRB leakage is correlated with a reduction of the tight junction protein, occludin, in endothelial cells (183). At 12 weeks, the conversion of glutamate into glutamine is reduced within the diabetic retina, resulting in an increased retinal glutamate content (182). Because Müller cell reactivity and decreased glutamate metabolism of Müller cells are relatively early pathologic events, the involvement of early glutamate excitotoxicity in the course of diabetes has been suggested (182). In contrast to experimental diabetes in rats, no glutamine synthetase alterations were described in human diabetic retinopathy (178). In retinae of streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats, VEGF mRNA is present in various cell types including vascular and Müller cells (154).

In non-diabetic rat and human retinae, advanced glycation end products (AGEs) are only present at moderate levels in glial and vascular structures while in diabetic retinae, the expression of AGEs is strongly increased (184). The AGE receptor is expressed by Müller cells (184). AGEs induce the expression of VEGF by cultured Müller cells (155). The vitreous concentrations of AGEs and of VEGF are both elevated in patients with proliferative diabetic retinopathy. Elevation of AGEs in the vitreous may promote intraocular neovascularization in diabetic retinopathy via release of VEGF by Müller cells (155).

3.5. Glaucoma and transient ischemia

Low concentrations of excitotoxic agents, such as glutamate and NO, decrease the survival rate of ganglion cells (by increased apoptosis). Müller cells may protect ganglion cells from glutamate and NO toxicity, particularly via glutamate uptake and subsequent detoxification by glutamine synthetase (21,98,185-187). Glutamate exerts a direct excitotoxic action as well as an indirect effect, via stimulation of the synthesis and release of NO. NO has been implicated in a number of retinal diseases, including glaucoma and ischemia (38,188). Glutamate is increasingly released from neurons during retinal ischemia (189) while the glutamate uptake by Müller cells is reduced due to a high extracellular K+ concentration which leads to a saturation of the uptake already at low glutamate concentrations (190). Functional disorders of the glutamate uptake in Müller cells may be one of the etiologies of glaucoma, especially in patients with satisfactory control of intraocular pressure (97,98). It has been suggested that stimulation of Müller glial glutamate uptake might prevent excitotoxic damage and subsequent generation of other excitotoxins, such as NO, during glaucoma (98).

Potentially damaging reactive oxygen species are generated in the retina under various conditions, such as anoxia and ischemia (191); they can provoke cell necrosis or trigger apoptosis. Reactive oxygen species also inhibit the Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase, which may lead to ionic imbalance and to an inhibition of the glutamate transporter, for example (191). One of the crucial substances protecting the retina against reactive oxygen species is reduced glutathione, a tripeptide constituted of glutamate, cysteine, and glycine. Glutathione is exclusively synthetized in Müller cells (192,193), and glutamate is the rate-limiting substance (194). During hypoxia and hypoglycemia, the glutathione levels in acutely isolated Müller cells decrease dramatically (194); a fast transfer of glutathione from Müller cells to neurons, particularly to ganglion cells, has been suggested (193). Generally in Müller cells, glutamate is preferentially converted to glutamine rather than into glutathione (194). During glutamate deficiency, e.g. due to an impaired glutamate uptake during an ischemia-induced increase of the extracellular K⁺ concentration, this may result in a glutathione deficiency. The ischemia-induced lack of glutathione may increase the intraretinal level of reactive oxygen species. Müller cells from aged guineapigs contain significantly less reduced glutathione than cells from young animals (195) indicating an involvement

of decreased glutathione also in age-related retinal degenerations.

3.6. Hepatic retinopathy

Patients with liver insufficiency display high levels of serum ammonia which are assumed to be causally related to the development of hepatic retinopathy (68,196). In this disease, the primary pathological alterations are found in the Müller cells and retinal astrocytes (68), similar to the occurrence of Alzheimer-type II astrocytes in the brain (197). Characteristic Müller cell alterations such as cell swelling, vacuolization, increased GFAP and glutamine synthetase content, loss of Kir currents and membrane depolarization are inducible in vitro by enhanced levels of ammonia (196,198,199). Similar alterations were observed in vivo in rats with liver insufficiency (69). By contrast, retinal neurons display no apparent morphological changes. The glutamine synthetase in Müller cells and astrocytes is the only enzyme capable of ammonia detoxification within the retina. The activity of the glutamine synthetase requires energy (17). A dramatically enhanced metabolic activity, caused by the necessity to detoxify ammonia and reflected by an enlargement of cell nuclei (68), may produce a decreased energy state in Müller cells. Indeed, glycogen depletion (200) and swollen mitochondria (69) have been observed. Müller cell damage in hepatic retinopathy may underlie the occurrence of retinal symptoms which have been electroretinographically revealed on patients with liver insufficiency (201). The necessity to detoxify the retina from ammonia results in an enhanced glutamate consumption for glutamine synthesis; the competition with glutathione formation may cause a lack of glutathione, and thus may accelerate pathogenic mechanisms involving free radicals (48). A similar pathogenetic mechanism (i.e., based on energy depletion in Müller cells caused by the need to detoxify the retina) has been suggested for the methanol-induced retinopathy (94).

3.7. Retinoschisis

In retinoschisis, cystic degeneration (mainly in the deep nerve fiber layer) causes intraretinal splitting. Though the mutant gene in human X-linked retinoschisis is probably not directly related to Müller cells, an involvement of Müller cells in the pathogenic mechanism(s) of the disease has been proposed (202,203). First, deposits of amorphous filamentous material have been found within degenerated Müller cells as well as in adjacent extracellular spaces (204). It has been suggested that these extracellular filaments are of glial origin; the idea is that defective Müller cells produce GFAP and S-100 protein which accumulate within the retina, and secondarily result in degeneration of the cells and thus - due to loss of the mechanical scaffold - in the occurrence of schisis (204). Second, though the mutation responsible for human Xlinked retinoschisis has been localized in the gene coding for the protein, retinoschisin (RS1) which is expressed in photoreceptor and bipolar cells rather than in Müller cells (205), it has recently been shown that retinoschsin is selectively taken-up and transported by Müller cells into the inner retina in a direction-specific manner (206). Apart from any direct involvement of Müller cells in the pathomechansms of retinoschisis, impaired Müller cell functions must result from the massive elongation of the cells. An excess of extracellular K^+ , due to a decreased K^+ siphoning capacity of Müller cells, has been suggested to cause the Mizuo-Nakamura phenomenon in retinoschisis (99). Insufficient clearance of K^+ ions (and, in turn, depolarization-mediated inhibition of glutamate uptake) should greatly aggravate neurodegeneration within the cystic tissue.

4. PERSPECTIVES

There is now increasing knowledge about the Müller cell involvement in virtually all types of retinal degeneration; this may support the development of new therapeutic strategies to prevent retinal dystrophy or to substitute degenerated retinae by retinal cells generated in culture. Because Müller cells show a high resistance against various pathogenic stimuli, they may play a central role in such novel therapeutic approaches. In the future, several different therapeutic strategies are conceivable, all based on Müller cells. For example, somatic gene therapy may be carried out via Müller cells (207). When particular types of neurons (e.g., photoreceptors or ganglion cells) degenerate, a gene transfer to Müller cells may help to support their protective role on photoreceptor survival. Müller cells were found to be primarily transfected when genes, e.g. the BDNF gene, were delivered by adenoviral vector-injections into the vitreous chamber (207-209). Because Müller cells span the entire thickness of the retina, adenovirus-mediated gene delivery to these cells should be useful to modulate the survival of all neuronal cell types within the retina (209). It is also conceivable that a therapeutic induction of intraretinal Müller cell proliferation may be helpful to replace degenerating neurons by transdifferentiated Müller cells (88); application of transgenes may guide the direction of the transdifferentiation, and may even determine specific neuron types developing from proliferating Müller cells. Degenerated parts of the retina or even the whole retina may be replaced by retinae grown from multipotential stem cells in vivo or in vitro. There are possibilities for the reinitiation of retinal stem cell potential at the ciliary margin of the eye (210), from the RPE (211-213), or from Müller cells (88,214). Perhaps, glial scars, e.g. epiretinal membranes in PVR eyes, may be a source to obtain de-differentiated Müller cells from which new retinae would then be formed in vitro. However, these are pies in the sky, requiring that more informations will be obtained about Müller cell functions in the normal and in the diseased retina.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by the Bundesministerium für Bildung, Forschung und Technologie (BMB+F), interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Research at the University of Leipzig (01KS9504, Project C5), and by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (Re 849/8-1 and GRK 250/2-99).

7. REFERENCES

1 Reichenbach, J-U Stolzenburg, W Eberhardt, TI Chao, D Dettmer & L Hertz: What do retinal Müller (glial)

- cells do for their neuronal "small siblings" ? *J Chem Neuroanat* 6, 201-213 (1993)
- 2 EA Newman & A Reichenbach: The Müller cell: a functional element of the retina. *Trends Neurosci* 19, 307-312 (1996)
- 3 E Willbold, J Berger, M Reinicke & H Wolburg: On the role of Müller glia cells in histogenesis: only retinal spheroids, but not tectal, telencephalic and cerebellar spheroids develop histotypical patterns. *J Hirnforsch* 38, 383-396 (1997)
- 4 EA Newman: Voltage-dependent calcium and potassium channels in retinal glial cells. *Nature* 317, 809-811 (1985a)
- 5 EA Newman: Membrane physiology of retinal glial (Müller) cells. *J Neurosci* 5, 2225-2239 (1985b)
- 6 H Brew, PTA Gray, P Mobbs & D Attwell: Endfeet of retinal glial cells have higher densities of ion channels that mediate K⁺ buffering. *Nature* 324, 466-468 (1986)
- 7 B Nilius & A Reichenbach: Efficient K⁺ buffering by mammalian retinal glial cells is due to cooperation of specialized ion channels. *Pflügers Arch* 411, 654-660 (1988)
- 8 EA Newman: Inward-rectifying potassium channels in retinal glial (Müller) cells. *J Neurosci* 13, 3333-3345 (1993)
- 9 M Ishii, Y Horio, Y Tada, H Hibino, A Inanobe, M Ito, M Yamada, T Gotow, Y Uchiyama & Y Kurachi: Expression and clustered distribution of an inwardly rectifying potassium channel, K_{AB}-2/Kir4.1, on mammalian retinal Müller cell membrane: Their regulation by insulin and laminin signals. *J Neurosci* 17, 7725-7735 (1997)
- 10 EA Newman, DA Frambach & LL Odette: Control of extracellular potassium levels by retinal glial cell K⁺ siphoning. *Science* 225, 1174-1175 (1984)
- 11 CJ Karwoski, HK Lu & EA Newman: Spatial buffering of light-evoked potassium increases by retinal Müller (glial) cells. *Science* 244, 578-580 (1989)
- 12 A Reichenbach, A Henke, W Eberhardt, W Reichelt & D Dettmer: K^+ ion regulation in retina. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 70, S239-S247 (1992)
- 13 M Winter, W Eberhardt, C Scholz & A Reichenbach: Failure of potassium siphoning by Muller cells: a new hypothesis of perfluorocarbon liquid-induced retinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 256-261 (2000)
- 14 TI Chao, A Henke, W Reichelt, W Eberhardt, S Reinhardt-Maelicke & A Reichenbach: Three distinct types of voltage-dependent K⁺ channels are expressed by Müller

- (glial) cells of the rabbit retina. *Pflügers Arch* 426, 51-60 (1994)
- 15 A Bringmann, M Francke, T Pannicke, B Biedermann, F Faude, V Enzmann, Wiedemann, W Reichelt & A Reichenbach: Human Müller glial cells: altered potassium channel activity in proliferative vitreoretinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 40, 3316-3323 (1999)
- 16 P Kofuji, P Ceelen, KR Zahs, LW Surbeck, HA Lester & EA Newman: Genetic inactivation of an inwardly rectifying potassium channel (Kir4.1 subunit) in mice: phenotypic impact in retina. *J Neurosci* 20, 5733-5740 (2000)
- 17 S Poitry, C Poitry-Yamate, J Ueberfeld, PR MacLeish & M Tsacopoulos: Mechanisms of glutamate metabolic signaling in retinal glial (Muller) cells. *J Neurosci* 20, 1809-1821 (2000)
- 18 CL Poitry-Yamate, S Poitry & M Tsacopoulos: Lactate released by Muller glial cells is metabolized by photoreceptors from mammalian retina. *J Neurosci* 15, 5179-5191 (1995)
- 19 M Dubois-Dauphin, C Poitry-Yamate, F de Bilbao, AK Julliard, F Jourdan & G Donati: Early postnatal Muller cell death leads to retinal but not optic nerve degeneration in NSE-Hu-Bcl-2 transgenic mice. *Neuroscience* 95, 9-21 (2000)
- T Rauen & M Wiessner: Fine tuning of glutamate uptake and degradation in glial cells: common transcriptional regulation of GLAST1 and GS. *Neurochem Int* 37, 179-189 (2000)
- 21 Y Otori, S Shimada, K Tanaka, I Ishimoto, Y Tano & M Tohyama: Marked increase in glutamate-aspartate transporter (GLAST/GluT-1) mRNA following transient retinal ischemia. *Mol Brain Res* 27, 310-314 (1994)
- A Derouiche & T Rauen: Coincidence of L-glutamate/L-aspartate transporter (GLAST) and glutamine synthetase (GS) immunoreactions in retinal glia: evidence for coupling of GLAST and GS in transmitter clearance. *J Neurosci Res* 42, 131-143 (1995)
- 23 K Matsui, N Hosoi & M Tachibana: Active role of glutamate uptake in the synaptic transmission from retinal nonspiking neurons. *J Neurosci* 19, 6755-6766 (1999)
- B Barbour, H Brew & D Attwell: Electrogenic glutamate uptake in glial cells is activated by intracellular potassium. *Nature* 335, 433-435 (1988)
- 25 T Pannicke, W Fischer, B Biedermann, H Schädlich, J Grosche, F Faude, P Wiedemann, C Allgaier, P Illes, G Burnstock & A Reichenbach: P2X₇ receptors in

- Müller glial cells from the human retina. *J Neurosci* 20, 5965-5972 (2000)
- AM Lopez-Colome, A Ortega & M Romo-de-Vivar M: Excitatory amino acid-induced phosphoinositide hydrolysis in Muller glia. *Glia* 9, 127-135 (1993)
- 27 MI Gonzalez, AM Lopez-Colom & A Ortega: Sodium-dependent glutamate transport in Muller glial cells: regulation by phorbol esters. *Brain Res* 831, 140-145 (1999)
- 28 W Reichelt, T Pannicke, B Biedermann, M Francke & F Faude: Comparison between functional characteristics of healthy and pathological human retinal Müller glial cells. *Surv Ophthalmol* 42, S105-S117 (1997)
- 29 PJ Linser & AA Moscona: Induction of glutamine synthetase in embryonic neural retina: localization of Müller fibers and dependence on cell interactions. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 76, 6476-6480 (1979)
- 30 DW Pow & SR Robinson: Glutamate in some retinal neurons is derived solely from glia. *Neuroscience* 60, 355-366 (1994)
- 31 PA Erickson, SK Fisher, CJ Guerin, DH Anderson & DD Kaska: Glial fibrillary acidic protein increases in Muller cells after retinal detachment. *Exp Eye Res* 44, 37-48 (1987)
- 32 GP Lewis, K Mervin, K Valter, J Maslim, PJ Kappel, J Stone & SK Fisher: Limiting the proliferation and reactivity of retinal Müller cells during experimental retinal detachment: the value of oxygen supplementation. *Am J Ophthalmol* 128, 165-172 (1999)
- 33 DV Pow & DK Crook: Direct immunocytochemical evidence for the transfer of glutamine from glial cells to neurons: use of specific antibodies directed against the d-stereoisomers of glutamate and glutamine. *Neuroscience* 70, 295-302 (1996)
- 34 NL Barnett, DV Pow & SR Robinson: Inhibition of Muller cell glutamine synthetase rapidly impairs the retinal response to light. *Glia* 30, 64-73 (2000)
- 35 EA Newman & KR Zahs: Modulation of neuronal activity by glial cells in the retina. *J Neurosci* 18, 4022-4028 (1998)
- 36 M Kobayashi, T Kuroiwa, R Shimokawa, R Okeda & T Tokoro: Nitric oxide synthase expression in ischemic rat retinas. *Jpn J Ophthalmol* 44, 235-244 (2000)
- 37 O Goureau, D Hicks, Y Courtois & Y De Kozak: Induction and regulation of nitric oxide synthase in retinal Muller glial cells. *J Neurochem* 63, 310-317 (1994)
- 38 S Roth: Role of nitric oxide in retinal cell death. *Clin Neurosci* 4, 216-223 (1997)

- 39 O Goureau, F Regnier-Ricard & Y Courtois: Requirement for nitric oxide in retinal neuronal cell death induced by activated Muller glial cells. *J Neurochem* 72, 2506-2515 (1999)
- 40 PD Koeberle & AK Ball: Nitric oxide synthase inhibition delays axonal degeneration and promotes the survival of axotomized retinal ganglion cells. *Exp Neurol* 158, 366-381 (1999)
- 41 RR Caspi & FG Roberge: Glial cells as suppressor cells: characterization of the inhibitory function. *J Autoimmun* 2, 709-22 (1989)
- 42 FG Roberge, RR Caspi, CC Chan & RB Nussenblatt: Inhibition of T lymphocyte proliferation by retinal glial Muller cells: reversal of inhibition by glucocorticoids. *J Autoimmun* 4, 307-14 (1991)
- 43 FG Roberge, RR Caspi & RB Nussenblatt: Glial retinal Muller cells produce IL-1 activity and have a dual effect on autoimmune T helper lymphocytes. Antigen presentation manifested after removal of suppressive activity. *J Immunol* 140, 2193-2196 (1988)
- 44 KM Drescher & JA Whittum-Hudson: Herpes simplex virus type 1 alters transcript levels of tumor necrosis factor-alpha and interleukin-6 in retinal glial cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 37, 2302-2312 (1996)
- 45 IA Silver, J Deas & M Erecinska: Ion homeostasis in brain cells: Differences in intracellular ion responses to energy limitation between cultured neurons and glial cells. *Neuroscience* 78, 589-601 (1997)
- 46 BS Winkler, MJ Arnold, MA Brassell & DG Puro: Energy metabolism in human retinal Muller cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 3183-3190 (2000)
- 47 T Kuwabara & DG Cogan: Retinal glycogen. *Arch Ophthalmol* 66, 94-104 (1961)
- 48 A Reichenbach, J Pálhalmi, A Bringmann, B Biedermann, M Francke, T Pannicke, G Paasche, A Germer, H Kuhrt, J Grosche, W Härtig, W Reichelt, G Juhász, SN Skatchkov & F Faude: Interactions between neurons and glial cells in the retina. *Sém Ophthalmol d'IPSEN* 10, 39-54 (1999)
- 49 A Bignami & D Dahl: The radial glia of Müller in the rat retina and their response to injury. An immunofluorescence study with antibodies to glial fibrillary acidic (GFA) protein. *Exp Eye Res* 28, 63-69 (1979)
- J Schnitzer: Immunocytochemical studies on the development of astrocytes, Müller (glial) cells, and oligodendrocytes in the rabbit retina. *Dev Brain Res* 44, 59-72 (1988)
- 51 J Schnitzer: Astrocytes in mammalian retina. Progr Retinal Res 7, 209-231 (1988)

- 52 M Okada, M Matsumura, N Ogino & Y Honda: Muller cells in detached human retina express glial fibrillary acidic protein and vimentin. *Graefes Arch Clin Exp Ophthalmol* 228, 467-474 (1990)
- NN Osborne, F Block & KH Sontag: Reduction of ocular blood flow results in glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) expression in rat retinal Muller cells. *Vis Neurosci* 7, 637-639 (1991)
- NN Osborne & AK Larsen: Antigens associated with specific retinal cells are affected by ischaemia caused by raised intraocular pressure: effect of glutamate antagonists. *Neurochem Int* 29, 263-270 (1996)
- 55 R Wen, Y Song, T Cheng, MT Matthes, D Yasumura, MM LaVail & RH Steinberg: Injury-induced upregulation of bFGF and CNTF mRNAs in the rat retina. *J Neurosci* 15, 7377-7385 (1995)
- AJ Eisenfeld, AH Bunt-Milam & PV Sarthy: Muller cell expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein after genetic and experimental photoreceptor degeneration in the rat retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 25, 1321-1328 (1984)
- 57 S De Raad, PJ Szczesny, K Munz & CE Reme: Light damage in the rat retina: glial fibrillary acidic protein accumulates in Muller cells in correlation with photoreceptor damage. *Ophthalmic Res* 28, 99-107 (1996)
- 58 J Grosche, W Härtig & A Reichenbach: Expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), glutamine synthetase (GS), and Bcl-2 protooncogene protein by Muller (glial) cells in retinal light damage of rats. *Neurosci Lett* 185, 119-122 (1995)
- 59 J Grosche, D Grimm, N Clemens & A Reichenbach: Retinal light damage vs. normal aging of rats: altered morphology, intermediate filament expression, and nuclear organization of Muller (glial) cells. *J Hirnforsch* 38, 459-470 (1997)
- 60 W Fan, N Lin, HJ Sheedlo & JE Turner: Muller and RPE cell response to photoreceptor cell degeneration in aging Fischer rats. *Exp Eye Res* 63, 9-18 (1996)
- 61 L Li, HJ Sheedlo & JE Turner: Muller cell expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) in RPE-cell transplanted retinas of RCS dystrophic rats. *Curr Eye Res* 12, 841-849 (1993)
- W Härtig, J Grosche, C Distler, D Grimm, E El-Hifnawi & A Reichenbach: Alterations of Muller (glial) cells in dystrophic retinae of RCS rats. *J Neurocytol* 24, 507-517 (1995)
- 63 X Wang, SS Tay & YK Ng: An immunohistochemical study of neuronal and glial cell reactions in retinae of rats with experimental glaucoma. *Exp Brain Res* 132, 476-484 (2000)

- PA Erickson, CJ Guerin & SK Fisher: Tritiated uridine labeling of the retina: changes after retinal detachment. Exp Eye Res 51, 153-158 (1990)
- 65 GP Lewis, PA Erickson, CJ Guerin, DH Anderson & SK Fisher: Changes in the expression of specific Muller cell proteins during long-term retinal detachment. *Exp Eye Res* 49, 93-111 (1989)
- GP Lewis, B Matsumoto & SK Fisher: Changes in the organization and expression of cytoskeletal proteins during retinal degeneration induced by retinal detachment. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 36, 2404-2416 (1995)
- 67 GP Lewis, KA Linberg, SF Geller, CJ Guerin & SK Fisher: Effects of the neurotrophin brain-derived neurotrophic factor in an experimental model of retinal detachment. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 40, 1530-1544 (1999)
- 68 A Reichenbach, U Fuchs, M Kasper, E El-Hifnawi & A-K Eckstein: Hepatic retinopathy: morphological features of retinal glial (Müller) cells accompanying hepatic failure. *Acta Neuropathol* 90, 273-281 (1995)
- 69 J Albrecht, R Gadamski, H Kuhrt, M Walski & A Reichenbach: Retinal gliopathy accompanying thioacetamide-induced liver insufficiency: light and electron microscopic observations. *Acta Neuropathol* 96, 57-66 (1998)
- 70 JC Blanks, SY Schmidt, Y Torigoe, KV Porrello, DR Hinton & RH Blanks: Retinal pathology in Alzheimer's disease. II. Regional neuron loss and glial changes in GCL. *Neurobiol Aging* 17, 385-395 (1996)
- 71 IB Kim, KY Kim, CK Joo, MY Lee, SJ Oh, JW Chung & MH Chun: Reaction of Muller cells after increased intraocular pressure in the rat retina. *Exp Brain Res* 121, 419-24 (1998)
- 72 A Yoshida, S Ishiguro & M Tamai: Expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein in rabbit Muller cells after lensectomy-vitrectomy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 34, 3154-3160 (1993)
- 73 GP Lewis & SK Fisher: Muller cell outgrowth after retinal detachment: association with cone photoreceptors. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 1542-1545 (2000)
- 74 M Francke, T Pannicke, B Biedermann, F Faude, P Wiedemann, A Reichenbach & W Reichelt: Loss of inwardly rectifying potassium currents by human retinal glial cells in diseases of the eye. *Glia* 20, 210-218 (1997)
- 75 M Francke, F Faude, T Pannicke, A Bringmann, P Eckstein, W Reichelt, P Wiedemann & A Reichenbach: Electrophysiology of rabbit Müller (glial) cells in experimental retinal detachment and PVR. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 42, 1072-1079 (2001)

- A Bringmann, B Biedermann, U Schnurbusch, V Enzmann, F Faude & A Reichenbach: Age- and disease-related changes of calcium channel-mediated currents in human Müller glial cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 2791-2796 (2000)
- 77 DS Kim, MK Ko & JK Choe: Morphological changes of the sensory retina following the occlusion of ciliary arteries in rabbits. *Korean J Ophthalmol* 9, 7-11 (1995)
- 78 S Tout, T Chan-Ling, H Hollander & J Stone: The role of Muller cells in the formation of the blood-retinal barrier. *Neuroscience* 55, 291-301 (1993)
- 79 H Wolburg, S Liebner, A Reichenbach & H Gerhardt: The pecten oculi of the chicken: a model system for vascular differentiation and barrier maturation. *Int Rev Cytol* 187, 111-159 (1998)
- 80 Y Igarashi, H Chiba, H Utsumi, H Miyajima, T Ishizaki, T Gotoh, K Kuwahara, H Tobioka, M Satoh, M Mori & N Sawada: Expression of receptors for glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) and neurturin in the inner blood-retinal barrier of rats. *Cell Struct Funct* 25, 237-241 (2000)
- 81 Y Chu, VA Alder, MF Humphrey & IJ Constable: Localization of IgG in the normal and dystrophic rat retina after laser lesions. *Aust N Z J Ophthalmol* 27, 117-125 (1999)
- 82 H Kodal, M Weick, V Moll, B Biedermann, A Reichenbach & A Bringmann: Involvement of calcium-activated potassium channels in the regulation of DNA synthesis in cultured Müller glial cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 4262-4267 (2000)
- 83 T Mano & DG Puro: Phagocytosis by human retinal glial cells in culture. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 31, 1047-1055 (1990)
- 84 JU Stolzenburg, J Haas, W Härtig, BR Paulke, H Wolburg, W Reichelt, TI Chao, JR Wolff & A Reichenbach: Phagocytosis of latex beads by rabbit retinal Muller (glial) cells in vitro. *J Hirnforsch* 33, 557-564 (1992)
- 85 H Nishizono, Y Murata, M Tanaka, T Soji & DC Herbert: Evidence that Muller cells can phagocytize egglecithin-coated silicone particles. *Tissue Cell* 25, 305-310 (1993)
- 86 M Francke, F Makarov, J Kacza, S Wendt, U Gärtner, F Faude, P Wiedemann & A Reichenbach: Retinal pigment epithelium melanin granules are phagocytozed by Müller glial cells in experimental retinal detachment. *J Neurocytol*, in press (2001)
- 87 A Bringmann, M Francke, T Pannicke, B Biedermann, H Kodal, F Faude, W Reichelt & A Reichenbach: Role of glial K^+ channels in ontogeny and

- gliosis: A hypothesis based upon studies on Müller cells. *Glia* 29, 35-44 (2000)
- 88 AJ Fischer & TA Reh: Müller glia are a potential source of neural regeneration in the postnatal chicken retina. *Nat Neurosci* 4, 247-252 (2001)
- 89 S Kashii, M Mandai, M Kikuchi, Y Honda, Y Tamura, K Kaneda & A Akaike: Dual actions of nitric oxide in N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor-mediated neurotoxicity in cultured retinal neurons. *Brain Res* 711, 93-101 (1996)
- 90 HP Hammes, HJ Federoff & M Brownlee: Nerve growth factor prevents both neuroretinal programmed cell death and capillary pathology in experimental diabetes. *Mol Med* 1, 527-34 (1995)
- 91 T Harada, C Harada, N Nakayama, S Okuyama, K Yoshida, S Kohsaka, H Matsuda & K Wada: Modification of glial-neuronal cell interactions prevents photoreceptor apoptosis during light-induced retinal degeneration. *Neuron* 26, 533-541 (2000)
- 92 JM Burke & JM Smith: Retinal proliferation in reponse to vitreous hemoglobin or iron. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 20, 582-592 (1981)
- 93 DH Anderson, CJ Guerin, PA Erickson, WH Stern & SK Fisher: Morphological recovery in the reattached retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 27, 168-183 (1986)
- 94 CD Garner, EW Lee & RT Louis-Ferdinand: Muller cell involvement in methanol-induced retinal toxicity. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol* 130, 101-107 (1995)
- 95 R Peek, F Verbraak, HM Coevoet & A Kijlstra: Muller cell-specific autoantibodies in a patient with progressive loss of vision. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 39, 1976-1979 (1998)
- 96 U Kellner, H Kraus, H Heimann, H Helbig, N Bornfeld & MH Foerster: Electrophysiological evaluation of visual loss in Muller cell sheen dystrophy. *Br J Ophthalmol* 82, 650-654 (1998)
- 97 EB Dreyer, D Zurakowski, RA Schumer, SM Podos & SA Lipton: Elevated glutamate levels in the vitreous body of humans and monkeys with glaucoma. *Arch Ophthalmol* 114, 299-305 (1996)
- 98 A Kawasaki, Y Otori & CJ Barnstable: Muller cell protection of rat retinal ganglion cells from glutamate and nitric oxide neurotoxicity. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 3444-3450 (2000)
- 99 PT De Jong, E Zrenner, GJ van Meel, JE Keunen & D van Norren: Mizuo phenomenon in X-linked retinoschisis. Pathogenesis of the Mizuo phenomenon. *Arch Ophthalmol* 109, 1104-1108 (1991)

- 100 JDM Gass: Müller cell cone, an overlooked part of the anatomy of the fovea centralis. Hypotheses concerning its role in the pathogenesis of macular hole and foveamacular retinoschisis. *Arch Ophthalmol* 117, 821-823 (1999)
- 101 K Mervin, K Valter, J Maslim, G Lewis, S Fisher & J Stone: Limiting photoreceptor death and deconstruction during experimental retinal detachment: the value of oxygen supplementation. *Am J Ophthalmol* 128, 155-164 (1999)
- 102 EG Faktorovich, RH Steinberg, D Yasumura, MT Matthes & MM LaVail: Photoreceptor degeneration in inherited retinal dystrophy delayed by basic fibroblast growth factor. *Nature* 347, 83-86 (1990)
- 103 MM LaVail, K Unoki, D Yasumura, MT Matthes, GD Yancopoulos & RH Steinberg: Multiple growth factors, cytokines, and neurotrophins rescue photoreceptors from the damaging effects of constant light. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 89, 11249-11253 (1992)
- 104 V Fontaine, N Kinkl, J Sahel, H Dreyfus & D Hicks: Survival of purified rat photoreceptors in vitro is stimulated directly by fibroblast growth factor-2. *J Neurosci* 18, 9662-9672 (1998)
- 105 MM LaVail, D Yasumura, MT Matthes, C Lau-Villacorta, K Unoki, CH Sung & RH Steinberg: Protection of mouse photoreceptors by survival factors in retinal degenerations. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 39, 592-602 (1998)
- 106 M Frasson, S Picaud, T Leveillard, M Simonutti, S Mohand-Said, H Dreyfus, D Hicks & J Sabel: Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor induces histologic and functional protection of rod photoreceptors in the rd/rd mouse. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 40, 2724-2734 (1999)
- 107 NH Chong, RA Alexander, L Waters, KC Barnett, AC Bird & PJ Luthert: Repeated injections of a ciliary neurotrophic factor analogue leading to long-term photoreceptor survival in hereditary retinal degeneration. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 40, 1298-305 (1999)
- 108 KJ Wahlin, PA Campochiaro, DJ Zack & R Adler: Neurotrophic factors cause activation of intracellular signaling pathways in Muller cells and other cells of the inner retina, but not photoreceptors. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 927-936 (2000)
- 109 P Casaccia-Bonnefil, C Gu & MV Chao: Neurotrophins in cell survival/death decisions. *Adv Exp Med Biol* 468, 275-282 (1999)
- 110 WK Noell, VS Walker, BS Kang & S Berman: Retinal damage by light in rats. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 5, 450-473 (1966)
- 111 EG Faktorovich, RH Steinberg, D Yasumura, MT Matthes & MM LaVail: Basic fibroblast growth factor and

- local injury protect photoreceptors from light damage in the rat. *J Neurosci* 12, 3554-3567 (1992)
- 112 MS Silverman & SE Hughes: Photoreceptor rescue in the RCS rat without pigment epithelium transplantation. *Curr Eye Res* 9, 183-191 (1990)
- 113 C Liu, M Peng, AM Laties & R Wen: Preconditioning with bright light evokes a protective response against light damage in the rat retina. *J Neurosci* 18, 1337-1344 (1998)
- 114 Y Chu, MF Humphrey, VV Alder & IJ Constable: Immunocytochemical localization of basic fibroblast growth factor and glial fibrillary acidic protein after laser photocoagulation in the Royal College of Surgeons rat. *Aust N Z J Ophthalmol* 26, 87-96 (1998)
- 115 M Peng, Y Li, Z Luo, C Liu, AM Laties & R Wen: Alpha2-adrenergic agonists selectively activate extracellular signal-regulated kinases in Muller cells in vivo. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 39, 1721-1726 (1998)
- 116 EM Wexler, O Berkovich & S Nawy: Role of the low-affinity NGF receptor (p75) in survival of retinal bipolar cells. *Vis Neurosci* 15, 211-218 (1998)
- 117 RE Blanco, A Lopez-Roca, J Soto & JM Blagburn: Basic fibroblast growth factor applied to the optic nerve after injury increases long-term cell survival in the frog retina. *J Comp Neurol* 423, 646-658 (2000)
- 118 MH Chun, WK Ju, KY Kim, MY Lee, HD Hofmann, M Kirsch & SJ Oh: Upregulation of ciliary neurotrophic factor in reactive Muller cells in the rat retina following optic nerve transection. *Brain Res* 868, 358-362 (2000)
- 119 WK Ju, MY Lee, HD Hofmann, M Kirsch & MH Chun: Expression of CNTF in Muller cells of the rat retina after pressure-induced ischemia. *Neuroreport* 10, 419-422 (1999)
- 120 M Honjo, H Tanihara, N Kido, M Inatani, K Okazaki & Y Honda: Expression of ciliary neurotrophic factor activated by retinal Muller cells in eyes with NMDA- and kainic acid-induced neuronal death. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 552-560 (2000)
- 121 DA DiLoreto jr, MR Martzen, C del Cerro, PD Coleman & M del Cerro: Muller cell changes precede photoreceptor cell degeneration in the age-related retinal degeneration of the Fischer 344 rat. *Brain Res* 698, 1-14 (1995)
- 122 SF Geller, GP Lewis & SK Fisher: MAP kinase phosphorylation and CREB, STAT3, and NF-? B activation following experimental retinal detachment. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 40, S476 (1999)
- 123 DM Sherry & E Townes-Anderson: Rapid glutamatergic alterations in the neural retina induced by

- retinal detachment. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci 41, 2779-2790 (2000)
- 124 SK Fisher, PA Erickson, GP Lewis & DH Anderson: Intraretinal proliferation induced by retinal detachment. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 32, 1739-1748 (1991)
- 125 SK Fisher & DH Anderson: Cellular effects of detachment on the neural retina and the retinal pigment epithelium. In: Retina. Surgical Retina. Vol. 3. Eds: Glaser B, Ryan SJ, Mosby, St. Louis 2035-2061 (1994)
- 126 RA Linsenmeier & L Padnick-Silver: Metabolic dependence of photoreceptors on the choroid in the normal and detached retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 3117-3123 (2000)
- 127 E Stefansson, CA Wilson, T Schoen & T Kuwabara: Experimental ischemia induces cell mitosis in the adult rat retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 29, 1050-1055 (1988)
- 128 RE Marc, RF Murry, SK Fisher, KA Linberg & GP Lewis: Amino acid signatures in the detached cat retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 39, 1694-1702 (1998)
- 129 T Okano, D Kojima, Y Fukada, Y Shichida & T Yoshizawa: Primary structures of chicken cone visual pigments: vertebrate rhodopsins have evolved out of cone visual pigments. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 89, 5923-5936 (1992)
- 130 A Reichenbach & SR Robinson: Phylogenetic constraints on retinal organisation and development. *Prog Ret Eye Res* 15, 139-171 (1995)
- 131 GP Lewis, PA Erickson, CJ Guerin, DH Anderson & SK Fisher: Basic fibroblast growth factor: a potential regulator of proliferation and intermediate filament expression in the retina. *J Neurosci* 12, 3968-3978 (1992)
- 132 SF Geller, GP Lewis, DH Anderson & SK Fisher: Use of the MIB-1 antibody for detecting proliferating cells in the retina. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 36, 737-744 (1995)
- 133 C Guidry: Tractional force generation by porcine Müller cells. Development and differential stimulation by growth factors. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 38, 456-468 (1997)
- I Mamballikalathil, C Mann & C Guidry: Tractional force generation by porcine Müller cells: paracrine stimulation by retinal pigment epithelium. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 529-536 (2000)
- 135 TM Nork, IH Wallow, SJ Sramek & G Anderson: Muller's cell involvement in proliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Arch Ophthalmol* 105, 1424-1429 (1987)

- 136 CJ Guerin, RW Wolfshagen, DE Eifrig & DH Anderson: Immunocytochemical identification of Muller's glia as a component of human epiretinal membranes. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 31, 1483-1491 (1990)
- 137 MA Dyer & CL Cepko: Control of Müller glial cell proliferation and activation following retinal injury. *Nat Neurosci* 3, 873-880 (2000)
- 138 A Reichenbach, F Faude, V Enzmann, A Bringmann, T Pannicke, M Francke, B Biedermann, H Kuhrt, J-U Stolzenburg, SN Skatchkov, U Heinemann, P Wiedemann, W Reichelt: The Müller (glial) cell in normal and diseased retina: A case for single-cell electrophysiology. *Ophthalmic Res* 29, 326-340 (1997)
- M Francke, T Pannicke, B Biedermann, F Faude & W Reichelt: Sodium current amplitude increases dramatically in human retinal glial cells during diseases of the eye. *Eur J Neurosci* 8, 2662-2670 (1996)
- 140 DG Puro, F Roberge & C-C Chan: Retinal glial cell proliferation and ion channels: a possible link. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 30, 521-529 (1989)
- 141 A Bringmann, T Pannicke, V Moll, I Milenkovic, F Faude, V Enzmann, S Wolf, A Reichenbach: Upregulation of $P2X_7$ receptor currents in Müller glial cells during proliferative vitreoretinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 42, 860-867 (2001)
- 142 M Sarantis & D Attwell: Glutamate uptake in mammalian retinal glia is voltage- and potassium-dependent. *Brain Res* 516, 322-325 (1990)
- T Pannicke, J Stabel, U Heinemann & W Reichelt: α-Aminoadipic acid blocks the Na⁺-dependent glutamate transport into acutely isolated Müller glial cells from guinea pig retina. *Pflügers Arch* 429, 140-142 (1994)
- 144 H Qian, RP Malchow & H Ripps: The effects of lowered extracllular sodium on γ -aminobutyric acid (GABA-) induced currents of Müller (glial) cells of the skate retina. *Cell Mol Neurobiol* 13, 147-158 (1993)
- 145 B Biedermann, W Eberhardt & W Reichelt: GABA uptake into isolated retinal Müller glial cells of the guinea-pig detected electrophysiologically. *Neuroreport* 5, 438-440 (1994)
- 146 MA Maw, B Kennedy, A Knight, R Bridges, KE Roth, EJ Mani, JK Mukkadan, D Nancarrow, JW Crabb & MJ Denton: Mutation of the gene encoding cellular retinaldehyde-binding protein in autosomal recessive retinitis pigmentosa. *Nat Genet* 17, 198-200 (1997)
- 147 EL Fletcher & M Kalloniatis: Neurochemical architecture of the normal and degenerating rat retina. *J Comp Neurol* 376, 343-60 (1996)
- 148 J Stone, A Itin, T Alon, J Pe'er, H Gnessin, T Chan-Ling & E Keshet: Development of retinal vasculature

- is mediated by hypoxia-induced vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) expression by neuroglia. *J Neurosci* 15, 4738-4747 (1995)
- 149 T Chan-Ling, B Gock & J Stone: The effect of oxygen on vasoformative cell division. Evidence that "physiological hypoxia" is the stimulus for normal retinal vasculogenesis. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 36, 1201-1214 (1995)
- 150 EA Pierce, RL Avery, ED Foley, LP Aiello & LE Smith: Vascular endothelial growth factor/vascular permeability factor expression in a mouse model of retinal neovascularization. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 92, 905-909 (1995)
- 151 ML Donahue, DL Phelps, RH Watkins, MB LoMonaco & S Horowitz: Retinal vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) mRNA expression is altered in relation to neovascularization in oxygen-induced retinopathy. *Curr Eye Res* 15, 175-184 (1996)
- 152 CK Dorey, S Aouididi, X Reynaud, H Dvorak & LF Brown: Correlation of vascular permeability factor/vascular endothelial growth factor with extraretinal neovascularization in rat. *Arch Ophthalmol* 114, 1210-1217 (1996)
- LP Aiello, JM Northrup, BA Keyt, H Takagi & MA Iwamoto: Hypoxic regulation of vascular endothelial growth factor in retinal cells. *Arch Ophthalmol* 113, 1538-1544 (1995)
- 154 T Murata, K Nakagawa, A Khalil, T Ishibashi, H Inomata & K Sueishi: The relation between expression of vascular endothelial growth factor and breakdown of the blood-retinal barrier in diabetic rat retinas. *Lab Invest* 74, 819-825 (1996)
- 155 C Hirata, K Nakano, N Nakamura, Y Kitagawa, H Shigeta, G Hasegawa, M Ogata, T Ikeda, H Sawa, K Nakamura, K Ienaga, H Obayashi & M Kondo: Advanced glycation end products induce expression of vascular endothelial growth factor by retinal Muller cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 236, 712-715 (1997)
- 156 L Jingjing, Y Xue, N Agarwal & RS Roque: Human Muller cells express VEGF183, a novel spliced variant of vascular endothelial growth factor. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 40, 752-759 (1999)
- 157 W Eichler, H Kuhrt, S Hoffmann, P Wiedemann & A Reichenbach: VEGF release by retinal glia depends on both oxygen and glucose supply. *Neuroreport* 11, 3533-3537 (2000)
- LP Aiello, RL Avery, PG Arrigg, BA Keyt, HD Jampel, ST Shah, LR Pasquale, H Thieme, MA Iwamoto, JE Park, et al.: Vascular endothelial growth factor in ocular fluid of patients with diabetic retinopathy and other retinal disorders. *N Engl J Med* 331, 1480-1487 (1994)

- 159 S Satake, M Kuzuya, H Miura, T Asai, MA Ramos, M Muraguchi, Y Ohmoto & A Iguchi: Upregulation of vascular endothelial growth factor in response to glucose deprivation. *Biol Cell* 90, 161-168 (1998)
- 160 H Takagi, GL King, GS Robinson, N Ferrara & LP Aiello: Adenosine mediates hypoxic induction of vascular endothelial growth factor in retinal pericytes and endothelial cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 37, 2165-2176 (1996)
- 161 S Fischer, HS Sharma, GF Kaliczek & W Schaper: Eypression of vascular permeability factor/vascular endothelial growth factor in pig cerebral microvascular endothelial cells and its upregulation by adenosine. *Mol Brain Res* 28, 141-148 (1995)
- RH Amin, RN Frank, A Kennedy, D Eliott, JE Puklin & GW Abrams: Vascular endothelial growth factor is present in glial cells of the retina and optic nerve of human subjects with nonproliferative diabetic retinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 38, 36-47 (1997)
- 163 AW Stitt, DA Simpson, C Boocock, TA Gardiner, GM Murphy & DB Archer: Expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and its receptors is regulated in eyes with intra-ocular tumours. *J Pathol* 186, 306-12 (1998)
- 164 GS Robinson, M Ju, SC Shih, X Xu, G McMahon, RB Caldwell & LE Smith: Nonvascular role for vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF): VEGFR-1 and VEGFR-2 activity is critical for neural retinal development. *FASEB J* 15, 1215-1217 (2001)
- RN Frank, RH Amin, D Eliott, JE Puklin & GW Abrams: Basic fibroblast growth factor and vascular endothelial growth factor are present in epiretinal and choroidal neovascular membranes. *Am J Ophthalmol* 122,393-403 (1996)
- 166 MA Behzadian, XL Wang, M Shabrawy & RB Caldwell: Effects of hypoxia on glial cell expression of angiogenesis regulating factors VEGF and TGF-β. *Glia* 24, 216-225 (1998)
- T Ikeda, Y Homma, K Nisida, K Hirase K, C Sotozono, S Kinoshita & DG Puro: Expression of transforming growth factor-beta s and their receptors by human retinal glial cells. *Curr Eye Res* 17, 546-550 (1998)
- 168 MA Behzadian, XL Wang, LJ Windsor, N Ghaly & RB Caldwell: TGF-β increases retinal endothelial cell permeability by increasing MMP-9: possible role of glial cells in endothelial barrier function. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 42, 853-859 (2001)
- 169 LA Liotta, K Tryggvason, S Garbisa, I Hart, CM Foltz & S Shafie: Metastatic potential correlates with enzymatic degradation of basement membrane collagen. *Nature* 284, 67-68 (1980).

- 170 MA Castilla, MV Arroyo, E Aceituno, P Aragoncillo, FR Gonzalez-Pacheco, E Texeiro, R Bragado & C Caramelo: Disruption of cadherin-related junctions triggers autocrine expression of vascular endothelial growth factor in bovine aortic endothelial cells: effects on cell proliferation and death resistance. *Circ Res* 85, 1132-1138 (1999)
- 171 P Mignatti, R Tsuboi, E Robbins & DP Rifkin: In vitro angiogenesis on the human amniotic membrane: requirement for basic fibroblast growth factor-induced proteinases. *J Cell Biol* 108, 671-682 (1989)
- 172 EN Unemori, N Ferrara, EA Bauer & EP Amento: Vascular endothelial growth factor induces interstitial collagenase expression in human endothelial cells. *J Cell Physiol* 153, 557-562 (1992)
- 173 WJ Lamoreaux, ME Fitzgerald, A Reiner, KA Hasty & ST Charles: Vascular endothelial growth factor increases release of gelatinase A and decreases release of tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases by microvascular endothelial cells in vitro. *Microvasc Res* 55, 29-42 (1998)
- 174 M Taomoto, DS McLeod, C Merges & GA Lutty: Localization of adenosine A2a receptor in retinal development and oxygen-induced retinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 230-243 (2000)
- 175 GA Lutty, C Merges & DS McLeod: 5' Nucleotidase and adenosine during retinal vasculogenesis and oxygen-induced retinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 218-229 (2000)
- 176 JL Berka, AJ Stubbs, DZ Wang, R DiNicolantonio, D Alcorn, DJ Campbell & SL Skinner: Renin-containing Muller cells of the retina display endocrine features. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 36, 1450-8 (1995)
- 177 T Bek: Immunohistochemical characterization of retinal glial cell changes in areas of vascular occlusion secondary to diabetic retinopathy. *Acta Ophthalmol Scand* 75, 388-392 (1997)
- 178 M Mizutani, C Gerhardinger & M Lorenzi: Muller cell changes in human diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetes* 47, 445-449 (1998)
- 179 S Chakrabarti, AA Sima, J Lee, P Brachet & E Dicou: Nerve growth factor (NGF), proNGF and NGF receptor-like immunoreactivity in BB rat retina. *Brain Res* 523, 11-15 (1990)
- 180 A Das, B Pansky & GC Budd: Demonstration of insulin-specific mRNA in cultured rat retinal glial cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 28, 1800-1810 (1987)
- 181 E Rungger-Brändle, AA Dosso & PM Leuenberger: Glial reactivity, an early feature of diabetic retinopathy. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 1971-1980 (2000)

- 182 E Lieth, AJ Barber, B Xu, C Dice, MJ Ratz, D Tanase & JM Strother: Glial reactivity and impaired glutamate metabolism in short-term experimental diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetes* 47, 815-820 (1998)
- 183 AJ Barber, DA Antonetti & TW Gardner: Altered expression of retinal occludin and glial fibrillary acidic protein in experimental diabetes. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 41, 3561-3568 (2000)
- 184 HP Hammes, A Alt, T Niwa, JT Clausen, RG Bretzel, M Brownlee & ED Schleicher: Differential accumulation of advanced glycation end products in the course of diabetic retinopathy. *Diabetologia* 42, 728-736 (1999)
- 185 S Kitano, J Morgan & J Caprioli: Hypoxic and excitotoxic damage to cultured rat retinal ganglion cells. *Exp Eye Res* 63, 105-12 (1996)
- 186 Y Izumi, CO Kirby, AM Benz, JW Olney & CF Zorumski: Muller cell swelling, glutamate uptake, and excitotoxic neurodegeneration in the isolated rat retina. *Glia* 25, 379-89 (1999)
- 187 V Heidinger, D Hicks, J Sahel & H Dreyfus: Ability of retinal Muller glial cells to protect neurons against excitotoxicity in vitro depends upon maturation and neuron-glial interactions. *Glia* 25, 229-239 (1999)
- AH Neufeld: Nitric oxide: a potential mediator of retinal ganglion cell damage in glaucoma. *Surv Ophthalmol* 43, 129-135 (1999)
- 189 N Kobayashi, S Ishiguro, H Tomita, S Nishikawa & M Tamai: Changes of GABA metabolic enzymes in acute retinal ischemia. *Exp Eye Res* 69, 91-96 (1999)
- 190 GA Napper, MJ Pianta & M Kalloniatis: Reduced glutamate uptake by retinal glial cells under ischemic/hypoxic conditions. *Vis Neurosci* 16, 149-158 (1999)
- 191 C Bonne, A Muller & M Villain: Free radicals in retinal ischemia. *Gen Pharmacol* 30, 275-280 (1998)
- 192 DV Pow & DK Crook: Immunocytochemical evidence for the presence of high levels of reduced glutathione in radial glial cells and horizontal cells in the rabbit retina. *Neurosci Lett* 193, 25-28 (1995)
- 193 M Schütte & P Werner: Redistribution of glutathione in the ischemic rat retina. *Neurosci Lett* 246, 53-56 (1998)
- 194 D Huster, A Reichenbach & W Reichelt: The glutathione content of retinal Muller (glial) cells: effect of pathological conditions. *Neurochem Int* 36, 461-469 (2000)
- 195 G Paasche, D Huster & A Reichenbach: The glutathione content of retinal Müller (glial) cells: the effects

- of aging, and of application of free radical scavengers. *Ophthalmic Res* 30, 351-360 (1998)
- 196 A Reichenbach, J-U Stolzenburg, H Wolburg, W Härtig, E El-Hifnawi & H Martin: Effects of enhanced extracellular ammonia concentration on cultured mammalian retinal glial (Müller) cells. *Glia* 13, 195-208 (1995b)
- 197 C von Hösslin & A Alzheimer: Ein Beitrag zur Klinik und pathologischen Anatomie der Westphal-Strümpellschen Pseudosklerose. *Z Gesamte Neurol Psychiatr* 8, 183-208 (1912)
- 198 A Germer, C Jahnke, A Mack, V Enzmann & A Reichenbach: Modification of glutamine synthetase expression by mammalian Müller (glial) cells in retinal organ cultures. *Neuroreport* 8, 3067-3072 (1997)
- 199 A Bringmann, H Kuhrt, A Germer, B Biedermann & A Reichenbach: Müller (glial) cell development *in vivo* and in retinal explant cultures: morphology and electrophysiology, and the effects of elevated ammonia. *J Hirnforsch* 39, 193-206 (1998)
- 200 QS Ieb: Experimental studies on influence of ammonia solution on rabbit retina. II. Electron microscopic findings. *Acta Soc Ophthalmol Jpn* 75, 349-365 (1971)
- 201 AK Eckstein, A Reichenbach, P Jacobi, P Weber, M Gregor & E Zrenner: Hepatic retinopathia. Changes in retinal function. *Vision Res* 37, 1699-1706 (1997)
- 202 M Yanoff, E Kertesz Rahn & LE Zimmerman: Histopathology of juvenile retinoschisis. *Arch Ophthalmol* 79, 49-53 (1968)
- 203 CG Sauer, A Gehring, R. Warneke-Wittstock, A Marquardt, CC Ewing, A Gibson, B Lorenz, B Jurklies & BHF Weber: Positional cloning of the gene associated with X-linked juvenile retinoschisis. *Nature Genet* 17, 164-170 (1997)
- 204 LS Kirsch, S Brownstein & D de Wolff-Rouendaal: A histopathological, ultrastructural and immunohistochemical study of congenital hereditary retinoschisis. *Can J Ophthalmol* 31, 301-310 (1996)
- 205 LL Molday, D Hicks, CG Sauer, BH Weber & RS Molday: Expression of X-linked retinoschisis protein RS1 in photoreceptor and bipolar cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 42, 816-25 (2001)
- 206 SNM Reid & DB Farber: Transport of a photoreceptor secreted protein retinoschisin by Müller cells. *Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci* 42, S654 (2001)
- 207 S Isenmann, N Klöcker, C Gravel & M Bähr: Protection of axotomized retinal ganglion cells by adenovirally delivered BDNF in vivo. *Eur J Neurosci* 10, 2751-2756 (1998)

- 208 T Sakamoto, H Ueno, Y Goto, Y Oshima, T Ishibashi & H Inomata: A vitrectomy improves the transfection efficiency of adenoviral vector-mediated gene transfer to Muller cells. *Gene Ther* 5, 1088-1097 (1998)
- 209 A Di Polo, LJ Aigner, RJ Dunn, GM Bray & AJ Aguayo: Prolonged delivery of brain-derived neurotrophic factor by adenovirus-infected Muller cells temporarily rescues injured retinal ganglion cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 95, 3978-3983 (1998)
- 210 V Tropepe, BL Coles, BJ Chiasson, DJ Horsford, AJ Elia, RR McInnes & D van der Kooy: Retinal stem cells in the adult mammalian eye. *Science* 287, 2032-2036 (2000)
- 211 F Orts-Llorca & JM Genis-Galvez: Experimental production of retinal septa in the chick embryo. Differentiation of pigment epithelium into neural retina. *Acta Anat* 42, 31-70 (1960)
- 212 JL Coulombre & AJ Coulombre: Regeneration of neural retina from pigmented epithelium in the chick embryo. *Dev Biol* 12, 79-92 (1965)
- 213 OG Stroeva & VI Mitashov: Retinal pigment epithelium: proliferation and differentiation during development and regeneration. Int Rev Cytol 83, 221-293 (1983)
- 214 TA Reh & EM Levine: Multipotential stem cells and progenitors in the vertebrate retina. *J Neurobiol* 36, 206-220 (1998)
- Abbreviations: AGE, advanced glycation end product; ADP, adenosine 5'-diphosphate; AMP, adenosine 5'-monophosphate; ATP, adenosine 5'-triphosphate; BDNF, brain-derived neurotrophic factor; bFGF, basic fibroblast growth factor; CNTF, ciliary neurotrophic factor; CRALBP, cellular retinaldehyde-binding protein; BRB, blood-retinal barrier; GABA, γ-aminobutyric acid; GDNF, glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor; GFAP, glial fibrillary acidic protein; GLAST, glutamate-aspartate transporter; Kir, inwardly rectifying K⁺; MMP, matrix metalloproteinase; NGF, nerve growth factor; NMDA, N-methyl-D-aspartate; NO, nitric oxide; PVR, proliferative vitreoretinopathy; RCS, Royal College of Surgeons; RPE, retinal pigment epithelium; TGF-β, transforming growth factor β: VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor
- **Key Words:** Müller Cell, Glia, Reactive Gliosis, Ionic Homeostasis, Transmitter Recycling, Trophic Factors, Proliferative Retinopathies, Neovascularization, Retina Degeneration, Ischemia, Hepatic Retinopathy, Retinoschisis, Review
- **Send correspondence to:** Prof. Dr. Andreas Reichenbach, Paul Flechsig Institute of Brain Research, University of Leipzig, Jahnallee 59, D 04109 Leipzig, Germany, Tel.: +49-341-9725 731, Fax: +49-341-9725 739, E-mail: reia@medizin.uni-leipzig.de